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May 5, 2009
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, May 5, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.
Present:  Messrs. Wilson, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gallagher, Gambacorta, Viola, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Absent:  Mr. Peden. Also in attendance were:  Mrs. Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly; Mr. Paul Freebery, Sr., Paul Freebery, Jr., Serguel Akiti, Mr. Ted Megginson, Mr. John Wheeler.
Mr. Wilson called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.
Calendar Additions:  None.
Minutes:
The minutes of the April 7, 2009 meeting were approved with two corrections/comments.  Mr. Viola said that, with regard to the Banks Building, the sentence reading “The Council recently approved an amended resolution” should read “The Council recently drafted an amended resolution” (which subsequently was tabled, but this was not known on April 7).

Also, Ms. Fiske said that, with reference to the vote on the awarding of the Good Will Fire House contract, that she had misunderstood the original motion (which was reported as having been approved unanimously) and would have voted ‘nay.’

Executive Secretary’s Report - Ms. MacDonough.

Scholarship applications for the 2009-2010 school year have been received:  there are 10 seniors, 10 juniors, 5 sophomores and 3 incoming freshmen.  It is not clear why the younger classes’ numbers are so much lower than usual.  Due to the many financial obligations on the Trust this summer, the normal billings to tenants for sewer and tax payments will be expedited to minimize the gap between our outlay and their reimbursement.  She and Mr. Zitz are working on better control and recordkeeping of depreciable assets (furnishings, machinery, etc.) and the addition of numbered inventory tags.  No progress yet on encroachment letters. 
Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.
Business from the Floor: 

Mr. Paul Freebery and two future Eagle Scouts from Troop 27 (Asbury United Methodist Church) attended the meeting to address the Board and present project proposals affecting Trust properties.  Life Scout Akiti presented a plan for refurbishing the mini-park at 5 E. Second St.  Life Scout Freebery’s proposed project is to rehabilitate and repair benches and picnic tables in Battery Park.  The Scouts will have access to other scouts for help with labor, and they will be responsible for soliciting donations of materials.  They are responsible for checking with all affected parties for permission, guidance, etc.  The timetable would be to begin in mid-July/early August and finish by the beginning of the next school year.  Mr. Castagno moved that the two projects be approved as presented; motion was approved unanimously.
Mr. John Wheeler of 108 E. Third presented a proposal to create a memorial grove for Elizabeth Loncki somewhere on Trust land.  Air Force Senior Airman Loncki, 23, of New Castle, was killed in 2007 by an IED near Baghdad.  It was suggested that a better approach would be to designate such a memorial to all veterans of Iraq and Afghanistan, with a special plaque for Elizabeth.  He is asking for a point of contact on 
the Board to further develop this idea.  Mr. Wilson said that the Board will evaluate and consider the proposal and assign it to a committee, and we would respond to Mr. Wheeler in writing at a later date. Mr. Alfree said that we should commit to discuss it at the June meeting and come to a conclusion prior to the summer recess.  Mr. Wheeler will provide some pertinent supporting information.
Councilman Megginson will be the Council liaison with the Trustees.  He stated that the City would be making a special request for an additional $13,000 for the summer bicycle police program, over the present grant of $10,000.  Mr. Appleby asked what the timeframe would be; Mr. Megginson said they could wait until August. 

PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting.
Mr. Alfree will continue as Committee chair.  He requested an Executive Session to discuss several matters of real estate negotiation.
Riverbend

Mr. Taylor said that Mr. Ferrara is continuing to work out utility and other details regarding the development, and has thanked the Trust for its patience.
Amazon Lease

Robert McKennon has met with McConnell Development and is now finalizing his appraisal report.  We understand that they will be submitting a request to install a utility shed.
Family Foundations
No update on their plans for expansion.  PDC suggests we do nothing until the school’s tax exemption issue is resolved. 
Evans Property

Mrs. Evans is interested in resolving situation whereby her driveway encroaches on Trust land at Fire House.  Her attorney will speak with Mr. Taylor.

Comprehensive Plan

Committee is recommending sending a letter to the Planning Commission outlining our concerns regarding the potential impact of the Plan on the zoning of some of our properties. A draft letter addressed to David Bird, Planning Commission Chair, was distributed. Mr. Alfree moved to approve sending this letter to the Commission with copies to City officials.  Motion passed.  As a side note, we need to have our Trust parcel maps updated.

Penn Farm/Quigley
Will be discussed in Executive Session.
Burger King/Darmel

Will be discussed in Executive Session.

Marini Property

Ms. Fiske said that she heard that, as part of the Third Street curb resetting project, approximately six feet (which was actually right-of-way) had been taken from the Third Street side of the Marini parcel and that six feet was taken from Battery Park on the other side to compensate for this.  Mr. Taylor will investigate.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Ms. Ross reporting.

Ms. Ross is the new chair of the Committee.  The Committee met and drafted goals and timelines.  One of the action steps is to facilitate better communication with residents, e.g. with periodic articles in the New Castle Weekly.  Also, the proposal solicitation process for community organizations will be begun much earlier to allow more time for communicating with the groups in depth about use of funds and their respective needs and operations.  Another goal is to develop an expanded and improved website; the current one is simply a page on the City website.  Mr. Wilson mentioned that Jim Meek, a web expert and former candidate for Trustee, had volunteered his services. Ms. Ross brought up the subject of the Progressive Club property on Third Street and the need to be vigilant in case the property should come on the market.  This item was referred to Property Development.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.

Mr. DeAscanis will continue as Chair.  The Old Library roof repair project is moving along well.  The Good Will addition should be starting after the rain lets up.  The Committee is looking into the details of the planned paving of the Fifth and Cherry Street parking lot. It may be possible to piggyback on street work that the City has planned for the summer.

PENN FARM COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Further details and estimates are being reviewed by the Property Maintenance Committee in advance of starting the field rehabilitation work.  Also, some work is needed to replace the power line coming in from the pole to the house.

FINANCE COMMITTEE – Mr. Appleby reporting.
Mr. Appleby will chair the Committee.  The bank quarterly review meeting was April 22.  (The Wilmington Trust representative was not in attendance.)  Mr. Appleby doesn’t think the overall performance of our investments is worse than that of comparable investors in general, but pointed out a couple of specific areas to question at our next quarterly review.  
ELECTION COMMITTEE – No report.
The Committee has not yet met.  They will develop a timeline for the election to fill the remaining vacancy. 
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.
A new member has been added to the Library Committee:  Emily Ciuffetelli, age 13, who is contributing insights on the thoughts and needs of her age group.  The auction of architectural salvage was successful and received a lot of media coverage.  Over $7,500 was raised.  It has been finalized that a geothermal heating and cooling system will be utilized.  It should save $20,000/year in heating and cooling costs and pay for itself in eight years.  The wells will be drilled 350 feet deep.
OPEN SPACE – Mr. Yacucci reporting.

One of the Committee’s goals for this year is to catalog the open space owned by the Trust.  Ms. Fiske said that a meeting will be held May 20 with Sue Barton, a representative of Cooperative Extension, to look into the possibility of planting wildflowers at some locations in order to eliminate mowing.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Gallagher reporting.

The Committee met and named Mr. Gallagher as chair.  In order to raise visibility of the By-Laws, they are recommending that as each Board committee meets to develop its goals for the coming year, it would be very helpful to review its individual charge as set forth in the By-Laws. 
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.

Yesterday, May 4, Senator Carper and Secretary of the Interior Salazar had planned to use the Park as a backdrop for a press conference on Delaware’s National Park project, but had to move inside due to rain.  The Marine Corps League asked permission to hold a ceremony on May 24 to honor General Thomas Holcomb, in the Park at the flagpole bearing the General’s name.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Gallagher reporting.
No update except members are evaluating whether this committee is needed. 
OTHER COMMITTEES
Mr. Wilson said that he had observed that the Building Restoration Committee presently has only one member. (This committee is not a By-Law mandated committee.)  He thought that this committee could perhaps be disbanded and/or folded into the Property Maintenance Committee.  Mr. Viola suggested that outside persons with special expertise could be brought into Property Maintenance to assist with any full-fledged restoration projects. With the Board’s concurrence, Mr. Wilson declared the Building Restoration Committee to be dissolved as of this date, with its functions absorbed into PMC.
In view of the fact that many large maintenance projects are currently underway, Mr. Wilson suggested that in order for Mr. DeAscanis to turn his full attention to the PMC, he might wish to step down from the Finance Committee.  Mr. Wilson suggested Mr. Gallagher as a replacement on the Finance Committee.  After discussion, and with the agreement of the respective Trustees, Mr. Appleby moved that Mr. DeAscanis resign from the Finance Committee and Mr. Gallagher fill the resulting vacancy.
Mr. Wilson also suggested that the Trustees send a letter of congratulation to the newly-elected City officials.  Ms. Ross so moved; motion carried. 
COMMUNICATIONS
· Letter from The ReDevelopment Company inquiring about purchasing property for development at the Ferry Cutoff site.  Response will be that Trust does not sell property.
· Letter from Sperry Van Ness regarding purchasing land.   Response will be that Trust does not sell property.

· Letter from Cresa Partners and Fresenius (tenant) inquiring into the possibility of “recasting” our lease with the Dialysis Center.  Response will be that we are satisfied with lease as is.
· Letter from New Castle Public Library acknowledging check for $200,000 installment on pledge.

· Letter from Chief McDerby thanking us for funding of docking stations for police cars.
· Various correspondence from Air Base Carpet Mart re: progress on construction of addition.  New Castle County Board of Adjustment granted requested variances on April 23.

· Draft of letter written by Mr. Alfree to be submitted to the New Castle Weekly clarifying history of Trust position on the Banks Building.  After discussion, motion was passed to authorize Mr. Alfree to sign the letter not just personally, but formally on behalf of the Trust.
· Mr. Viola mentioned that a March 23, 2009 letter from the New Castle Historical Society supporting preservation of the Banks Building was not clearly reported at the April meeting.  A copy will be included in the June meeting packets.
· A portfolio of college graphics projects completed by Jenna Passmore, one of our scholarship grantees, was loaned to us by Jenna’s mother for the Trustees to view.
· Mr. Gallagher’s report on issues and community input received while he was out campaigning for his Trustee seat was distributed.

Mr. Wilson stated that he wants to plan a finance and budget workshop followed by a bus tour of Trust holdings.  We are looking at a Thursday in June, from about 9 a.m. to 3 p.m.  Please contact Ms. MacDonough with availability.
Ms. MacDonough brought up bills for $1,190 which were recently received from the City for heater repairs at the Banks Building in March.  She was advised to send them back to the City, as we did not have prior knowledge of this work and do not own the building.
A motion was made and passed at 9:15 p.m. to go into Executive Session to discuss matters of real estate and litigation referred to earlier.

The Board reconvened in regular session at 9:45 p.m.  Mr. Alfree moved to authorize the Property Development Committee to negotiate a new lease for 101 N. DuPont Highway (Burger King) with the current lessee (Dar-Mel Inc.) within the guidelines agreed upon in Executive Session.  Motion carried.

Mr. Wilson announced that the Property Development, Penn Farm and the Property Maintenance Committees, through their chairs, will jointly proceed with work on a new lease for Mrs. Quigley at the Penn Farm.  Mr. Viola added that the Penn Farm Committee would take the first step by speaking with Mrs. Quigley’s daughter Susan concerning the possibility of reducing the rent in consideration of Mrs. Quigley continuing to live there, and that prior to drafting the new lease terms we would contract to have the house inspected to insure that it is safe from her standpoint and also with respect to our responsibility as landlord.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:55 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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